
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON, WHICH WAS HELD 

MONDAY, APRIL 10, 2017 AT

THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL LOCATED AT

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD IN SAID VILLAGE

1.
Call to Order, Roll Call

At 7:33 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann called the meeting to order and Elia Torres called the roll:

Present in Person:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, Vice Chair Janis Menges, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus, Marion Wulff

Absent: 

None

Also Present:

Warren Fuller, Kelleher & Buckley

Village Attorney, J.W. Braithwaite




Trustee Liaison, Jan Sauer





Building and Zoning Officer, Kelly Rafferty





Jackie Andrew, 610 Signal Hill Road





Patty Kalinowski, 497 Brookside Road




Elia Torres, Deputy Village Clerk

2.
Approval of Minutes from the February 13, 2017 Plan Commission meeting

The Minutes of the March 13, 2017 Plan Commission (“Plan”) meeting were made available to the commission members.

Motion:  Kenneth Such moved to approve the Minutes of the March 13, 2017 Plan meeting; seconded by Vice Chair Janis Menges.

Discussion:  There was no discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, Vice Chair Janis Menges, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus, Marilon Wulff
Nays:

None



Absent:
None



Abstain:
None

Chairman Herrmann declared the Minutes of the March 13, 2017 Plan meeting approved and put on file. 

3.
Public Comment

There was no public comment.
4.
PC to revisit Title 10, Chapter 11, Section 1, Definitions, adding definition of Garden      Fence; Title 10, Chapter 11, Section 2J, regulations applicable to Garden Fences. These matters were the subject of a duly called Public Hearing held on March 13, 2017.

Chairman Herrmann noted that at the March 22, 2017 Village Board “VB” meeting the VB tabled the

matter regarding garden fences. He indicated that there were questions raised regarding the allowable 

height of a garden fence, the use of electric fencing, and the total area allowed to be enclosed by a 

garden fence on a property. 
Jackie Andrew, 610 Signal Hill Road, inquired about what brought about the proposal of an 

amendment to the Zoning Ordinance pertaining to fences. Chairman Herrmann explained that currently there are not any regulations for garden fences in the Village. Kelly Rafferty, Building and Zoning Officer, stated that the objective of amending the Zoning Ordinance is to provide that the construction of a garden fence will not require a permit. 
Patty Kalinowski, 497 Brookside Road, indicated that she misinterpreted the agenda from the last PC meeting on March 13th. She was of the belief that permits were not needed for garden fences. Mr. Rafferty explained that the Zoning Ordinance states that anything erected in the Village requires permission/permit. Chairman Herrmann noted that the PC is proposing that garden fences be allowed without a permit under certain restrictions.
The PC discussed amending their initial recommendation sent to the VB. It was a general consensus of 
the PC to amend the language in bullet point three of 10-11-2 J of the Zoning Ordinance, which states 
that “The area enclosed by a Garden Fence shall not exceed three percent of the total area of the 
property on which the Garden Fence is located”. It was noted that the new language would state that 
“The total area enclosed by all Garden Fences shall not exceed three percent of the total area of the 
property on which the Garden Fence is located”. It was a general consensus of the PC that the

remainder of the ordinance stay as originally recommended to the VB. 
Motion:  Gregory Rogus moved to recommend to the Village Board for consideration an Ordinance Amending Section 10-11-1 (Definitions) of the Zoning Ordinance stating that “A Garden Fence is any permanent or temporary fence designed for the protection of vegetation.”, and an Ordinance Amending Section 10-11-2 J of the Zoning Ordinance to provide that Garden Fences shall be allowed without any permit being required, subject to the following restrictions: No Garden Fence shall be located in the front yard of a property. 2. No fence shall be erected within a septic field. 3. The total area enclosed by all Garden Fences on the property shall not exceed three percent of the total area of the property on which the Garden Fence is located. 4. No Garden Fence shall exceed (8) feet in height as measured from the ground at the base of each portion of the Garden Fence.5. Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Village Code to the contrary, electric fencing is permitted as a Garden Fence provided that the maximum strength of such fence shall be no more than 4000 volts and no more than two strands of wire.6. Garden fence cannot be constructed of barbwire, razor wire, chain link, snow fence, or stockade design; seconded by Ms. Menges.
Discussion:  There was some discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, Vice Chair Janis Menges, Gregory Rogus, Marilon Wulff, John Schnure, Kenneth Such
Nays:

None


Absent:
None



Abstain:
None

Chairman Herrmann declared the motion had passed and that it be sent to the Village Board for consideration. 

5.
Discuss revisions to the sign ordinance 
Chairman Herrmann stated that Village Attorney Braithwaite, Mr. Rafferty, Mr. Schnure, and he met as a subcommittee to review the current sign ordinance. He indicated that the subcommittee created a red line version of the sign ordinance to discuss at today’s PC meeting. He stated that Mr. Rafferty took measurements of various signs in the Village to refer to at the PC meeting. Chairman Herrmann asked that the PC review the red lined sign ordinance and supply suggested changes or additions.
Members reviewed the red lined document, and there was lengthy discussion regarding the suggested changes discussed at the subcommittee meeting. The PC discussed whether existing signs would become legal non-conforming signs should the proposed amended sign ordinance be approved. Mr. Rafferty mentioned that currently there is one sign in the State right of way of Route 12 that belongs to the Wynstone office park. He indicated that the sign is currently not in compliance with the existing sign regulations, due to it being in the State right of way. Some members felt that the sign ordinance should be amended to state that all existing non-conforming signs be allowed unless the sign is moved, modified or changed structurally after the adoption of the new sign regulations. Mr. Schnure was of the belief that the Village did not have jurisdiction over the illegal non-conforming sign on Route 12 due to it being located in State’s right of way. 
Mr. Fuller stated that he, Mr. Rafferty, Village Attorney Braithwaite, and the Village Engineer met to discuss Kelleher and Buckley’s plan to erect a new entry way sign for the Wynstone office park. Mr. Rafferty provided the PC with photographs and measurements of various sings in the Village. Mr. Fuller indicated that after viewing the dimensions of the State Bank and Trust sign in the Village Kelleher and Buckley was of the belief that dimensions of the sign appeared to be of adequate size for what Kelleher and Buckley would possibly propose to replace the illegal non-conforming sign on Route 12. 
There was discussion regarding the type of signage Kelleher and Buckley desires. Mr. Fuller noted that Kelleher and Buckley feels that entry way signage and directional signage are critical and valuable for the businesses in the Wynstone office park. Mr. Kelleher stated that the photograph of the sign presented at the last PC meeting was prototype of a potential sign that Kelleher and Buckley is considering constructing. He indicated that measurements of a sign were not addressed as the proposal of a sign is preliminary. 
Mr. Rogus stated that there currently two signs one at the north and one on at the south entrance of the Wynstone office park. He inquired about whether Kelleher and Buckley plans to take down the two signs and replace them with two larger entry way signs. It was noted that the entry way sign that is being proposed would possibly replace only the sign on Route 12, which is currently the Sotheby’s International Real Estate sign. Mr. Fuller stated that in the future an entry way sign at the north entrance would possibly be expected. Some members felt that a multi-use entry way sign may pose a safety issue to traffic driving on Route 12. Mr. Such was of the belief that multiple business names on the entry way sign may be distracting for motorists. 
Chairman Herrmann suggested that the PC determine the allowable size of all signs per the amount of commercial space for commercial areas in the Village. Members discussed whether the size of the State Bank and Trust sign in the Village was an appropriate sign for use as an entry way sign for the Wynstone commercial area. Some members were of the belief that the sign would be too large for such an area. 
The PC continued to review the red lined version of the sign ordinance, and had lengthy discussion regarding the language that should be removed and new language that would be inserted.
It was noted that the PC would investigate the size of the commercial buildings in the Wynstone office park.
Attorney Braithwaite stated that he would refine the language in the sign ordinance and come back to the next meeting with the document for the PC to review and discuss. 

Some members were of the belief that a sign off Route 12 for the Wynstone commercial area should not be allowed, others were in favor of allowing signage along Route 12. 

Chairman Herrmann Asked Mr. Rafferty if he could investigate the square footage of the State Bank and Trust commercial building in order to use as a reference at the next meeting. Mr. Rafferty agreed to provide the information for the PC.

Ms. Menges suggested that Mr. Fuller come back to the PC with specific dimensions for the sign Kelleher and Buckley is proposing. 

6.
Old Business/New Business

Chairman Herrmann stated that the PC would discuss tennis court fencing in the Village at the next PC meeting.
7.
Adjournment

Motion:  John Schnure moved the Meeting be adjourned; seconded by Vice Chair Janis Menges.

Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion: The voice vote was unanimous in favor.

At 10:07 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved at the Plan meeting held June 12, 2017.

ATTEST:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________________

Elia Torres

Deputy Village Clerk

Village of North Barrington
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